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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 7 December 2016
The meeting commenced at 7 pm and closed at 11.29 pm.
	Present:
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr Natalie Abboud
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton
	7.01 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Helen Davidson (Mayor)
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr John Kavanagh
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Dale Martin
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Samantha Ratnam (Deputy Mayor)
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Mark Riley
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	7 pm
	11.29 pm

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	7 pm
	11.29 pm


APOLOGIES:   

Nil
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo
Director Corporate Services – James Scott

Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne
Director Social Development – Arden Joseph

Director Planning and Economic Development - Kirsten Coster

Executive Manager Organisation Development - Anita Craven
Manager Property and Governance – Olivia Wright

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Nil
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 23 November 2016 be confirmed.
Carried


Petitions:
Nil. 
Reports from Committee to Council:
	RCC31/16
Moreland Arts Board Meeting (D16/404865)

	The minutes of the Moreland Arts Board meeting held on Monday 28 November are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:

Recommendations for the Moreland Art Collection

2017 Counihan Gallery in Brunswick program

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


QUESTION TIME:
	QT103/16
Mark Higginbotham - Car Stackers

	Mr Higginbotham spoke on behalf of the objectors to car stackers and stated that given the amount of confusion in the community about regulation around car stackers, he would like Council to prepare a letter to the Minister to try and sort out this issue about regulations with car stackers. Mr Higginbotham enquired whether is it the Australian Standards, or the EPA?

Cr Tapinos replied that this is an issue for Council that the Urban Planning Committee has dealt with many times.  Cr Tapinos stated that he believed that Council should do this work.


	QT104/16
John Englart - Cycling on footpath, Sydney Road

	The resident stated that he lives in Fawkner and does lot of cycling. There is a safety anomaly with the Upfield bike path.  There are issues with illegally cycling on the footpath up Sydney road – yet there is shared use from Box Forest to Lawn Street. 

Cr Sue Bolton replied there are a few issues in this area. 

Cr Irfanli stated that he has spoken to Director City Infrastructure about a temporary solution.

Grant Thorne, Director City Infrastructure stated that between Lawn and Lynch Streets is a shared path and further up to Box Forest Road is retained as a footpath because the shared path exists. 


	QT105/16
Craig Batty - Rate Increase

	The resident stated that he has lived in Brunswick for 22 years and wants to know if Council has any framework in place for ratepayers that have had their rates increase last year by 25%?  Other owner-occupied owners are struggling to pay ever increasing rates due to soaring property prices and valuations.  There is a disparity in rate bills between neighbours that request the exact same level of service from Council, but pay twice as much because their land is bigger.

Cr Riley apologised for not responding to an earlier email and spoke about all the other Councillors being very aware about this issue.  Cr Riley explained that Council was looking into this issue and the role that State Government plays and we will take a briefing and get advice from officers.

James Scott, Director Corporate Services stated that Council is guided by the Local Government Act (LGA), and pointed out that the State Government are doing a review of the LGA now. Council officers are also preparing a rating and budget strategy to bring to Council in the new year.

Cr Bolton stated that she was sceptical of what will come out of the officer’s report as there is a lot to grapple with. Cr Bolton suggested that the rates should be indexed like income.

Cr Ratnam stated that the rating system is a form of taxation.  With our housing affordability issues, Council is trying to find ways to alleviate pressure on or community and are looking at short term and long term solutions including advocacy work to the Victorian Local Government Association and the Municipal Association of Victoria. 
Cr Tapinos replied that there is a lot of research that needs to go into this issue to get it right. There is a hardship policy to come to a future Council meeting and we have a few options to consider. Cr Tapinos  encouraged all Councillors to be innovative in raising revenue but evenly distributing it across the city as we are pricing people out of our city.


	ON13/16
Rudolfo Duran - Illegal Parking

	The resident enquired as to what Council is doing about cars parking for extended times on the street without number plates?

Cr Kavanagh asked a qualifying question as to if there are specific streets and the resident responded that it was Ovens Street. 

Grant Thorne, Director City Infrastructure replied that Council has done a survey in the street to help with enforcement and took the question on notice to provide a response back.


On Notice Items from Previous Council Meeting:
Nil.  
REPORTS BY MAYOR AND COUNCILLORS: 

	MCC46/16
Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan

	Cr Carli Hannan stated that the Coburg night market is a huge success and encouraged people to attend.


	MCC46/16
Cr Sue Bolton

	Cr Bolton stated there is public meeting in the Coburg Concert Hall on Tuesday 13 December, 6.30 pm regarding Level Crossing removals on the Upfield line in Moreland. There will be 2 academic experts present from the University of Melbourne. 


	MCC47/16
Cr John Kavanagh

	Cr Kavanagh congratulated Ron 'Cossie' Costello of St. Francis de Sales Cricket Club for his 400th game.


	MCC48/16
Cr Natalie Abboud

	Cr Abboud spoke about the unveiling of a new mural at the Oxygen Youth Centre. 


	MCC49/16
Cr Dale Martin

	Cr Martin congratulate residents of Hopetoun Avenue for raising awareness of land owned by Melbourne Water. Cr Martin encouraged people to make submissions to Melbourne Water. 

Cr Martin also noted that he had first Ward meeting in Glenroy and is looking forward to many more catch ups.


	MCC50/16
Cr Helen Davidson

	Cr Davidson spoke about the senior citizens Christmas party and stated there were fantastic performers and a great facility. Cr Davidson is foreshadowing having a volunteer service around Christmas time for though people in the community that fall through the cracks.


COUNCIL REPORTS:
	DSD36/16
Festivals Moreland Reference Group (D16/392634)

	In December 2015 (DSD35/15) Council resolved to transition to a new festivals and events model which combined the delivery of the Brunswick Music Festival, Sydney Road Street Party and Coburg Night Market to the existing festivals program which includes Coburg Carnivale, Carols by the Lake, Fawkner Festa, Glenroy Festival, Music for the People and Movies in the Parks events.
As part of this change, the establishment of a Festivals Moreland Reference Group was identified as a key mechanism to involve the Moreland community in the planning and delivery of the festivals and events program. It is expected that this Reference Group will act as a valuable asset to the Moreland Festivals and Events team by providing insight and networks that will improve the program, assisting to build new audiences and make introductions to potential partners.

Through an open Expression of Interest process, Council received nine applications for the Festivals Moreland Reference Group. The assessment of applications was focused on ensuring that the Reference Group had a strong mix of skills, expertise and networks, as well as considering the breadth of representation from across the municipality and with a variety of stakeholders. 

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Abboud seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Endorse the following members to the Festivals Moreland Reference Group:

a)
Polash Larsen

b)
Omar Pervaiz

c)
Georgina O’Farrell

d)
Rachel Brown

e)
Jim Rimmer

f)
Georgie Meagher

2.
Allow Council Officers to pursue further recruitment to this Reference Group in order to ensure broader representation from across the municipality in 2017, specifically from Moreland’s north.
3.
Appoint Cr Riley to be the Chair of the Festivals Reference Group.
Carried


	DSD37/16
Sydney Road, Brunswick - Public Safety CCTV System – Evaluation and Report from Audit Committee (D16/311169)

	The Brunswick Sydney Road CCTV System consists of 9 closed circuit television (CCTV) cameras in the Sydney Road Entertainment precinct in Brunswick that were installed in late 2014. This report provides an update regarding the implementation and evaluation of the CCTV System following Council’s endorsement of the:


Brunswick Public Safety CCTV System Policy at the September 2014 Council meeting (DCS53/14) 


Brunswick Public Safety CCTV System evaluation plan at the October 2014 Council meeting (DSD42/14).

It is acknowledged that coupled with a range of complementary initiatives, public safety CCTV cameras have the potential to improve perceptions of safety in public places and there is some evidence that CCTV cameras can assist in criminal investigations. The evaluation of the Brunswick Sydney Road Public Safety CCTV System incorporates the following elements:


Crime patterns before and after the installation of CCTV;


Perceptions of safety and crime by business owners and residents in and around the area covered by the CCTV camera system;


Other initiatives that may impact on community safety outcomes;


Relationship with Victoria Police including the signing of a Memorandum of Understanding about roles and responsibilities in relation to the operation and governance of the system.


Control room operations – use of footage by the Police;


Cost of the system including installation and ongoing maintenance or other operational costs; and


Community awareness about the system, through signage and public information.

The CCTV Audit Committee meeting minutes from February 2015 and June 2016 as well as feedback provided by Victoria Police in June 2016, indicates that the CCTV System faced significant reliability issues in 2015 following installation.  As a result, Victoria Police usage of and confidence in the CCTV system was initially low, however this has improved since technical issues were addressed.  

The ‘technical lifespan’ of the CCTV System is for 5 years and therefore Council must consider future plans for renewal or continuation of the System from 2019, including an assessment of the associated costs and benefits.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Martin seconded that -
Council resolves:

1.
To note the contents of this report.
Carried unanimously 
Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Martin seconded that – 

Council resolves:

2.
That an immediate review of any Council expenditure related to the maintenance and operation of existing CCTV Cameras included as part of this trial be conducted prior to any further budget allocation or expenditure by Council beyond the 2016-2017 allocation.
Carried
Cr Abboud called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Bolton
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Davidson
Cr Yildiz
Cr Ratnam
Cr Tapinos
Cr Abboud
Cr Irfanli
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Martin
Cr Riley
Total For (7)
Total Against (4)



	DSD38/16
De Chene Reserve Drainage (D16/402264)

	In 2011 Council reactivated De Chene Reserve, which had not been used as a base for sporting clubs for over 10 years. Through a targeted Expression of Interest (EOI) process the Moreland Zebras were successful in securing a lease. The club were responsible for upgrading the pavilion, and Council were responsible for upgrading the reserve. 

Since the ground was reopened in 2013 there have been ongoing concerns raised by the club regarding the ground condition at De Chene Reserve, relating back to the ability of the ground to drain effectively, and thus be suitable for training and competitions. The EOI broadly placed responsibility for upgrade of the pavilion with the club, and upgrade of the ground with Council. It appears that the drainage infrastructure installed was not as extensive as needed for the ground. To ensure the ground is fit for purpose, and meets the needs established in the EOI process, it is recommended that residual drainage works are completed.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Riley seconded that -
Council resolve to:

1.
Undertake residual drainage works at De Chene Reserve, allowing Council to fulfil the obligation established in the 2011 Expression of Interest process.

2.
Fund $58,540 (excluding GST) from the 2016-2017 ‘Sports Fields and Ovals Capital Works’ budget line, from savings achieved in that program and commence the project in late January 2017.

3.
Formalise an agreement between Council and the Moreland Zebras regarding the resolution of the 2011 EOI, and the future use and management of De Chene Reserve.

4.
Note that these works fulfil and concludes Council obligations under the original Expression of Interest.

Carried


	DED88/16
Former Pentridge Prison National Heritage List Nomination (D16/387299)

	At the April 2016 Council meeting (DED22/16), Council resolved to seek the listing of the Pentridge Heritage Precinct on the National Heritage List, with a view to providing better heritage protection for the site and to access Federal funding for national heritage (noting that Pentridge was listed on the former Register of the National Estate).
Council Officers have investigated the nomination process and conclude that there is a very low likelihood that the nomination will be successful as the Conservation Management Plan prepared for the site, which assessed the heritage significance of the site, concluded that the site is of State heritage significance.  In the absence of the identification of any heritage value to the nation previously, it is difficult to see how this assessment will change.  Furthermore, landowner support is required and has been declined.

Irrespective of the assessment or support, the nomination process is a lengthy one, taking up to two years for a decision to be made on whether the nomination is successful in an environment where existing planning approvals and construction are already in place and underway. 

Quotes to prepare nomination documentation indicate that a budget allocation of $40,000 (currently not allocated) is required should Council still wish to pursue the nomination process.  

As an alternative to achieve better heritage protection, Council Officers have increased their efforts in fostering a more collaborative relationship with Heritage Victoria to ensure that officers can influence the developer’s thinking on a proposal early on in the process.  It is at this time that Council officers have the best chance of influencing development to achieve the best possible outcomes for the site. In terms of access to funding, opportunities exist through the State Government’s Living Heritage Grant Program.  Council Officers will write to the Pentridge landowners informing them about the opportunity to apply for funding under this program.

	Cr Martin moved, Cr Abboud seconded that– 

Council resolves:

1.
To note the contents of this report including that the previous heritage assessment in 1996 considered the physical presence of the panopticans and the social significance of the precinct as the last site of prisoner hangings within Australia when determining that the Pentridge Precinct is of State significance.

2. 
Subject to the consent of the landowners, to continue to progress a submission for the listing of the Pentridge Heritage Precinct on the National Heritage List, commencing with the preparation of a heritage study review, to determine if by today's standards there are any aspects of the site's physical or social history which can be determined as having national heritage significance, noting that the current landowners have indicated that they will not support an application to the National Heritage Register. 

3. 
That the proposal returns to Council if there is no consent from the land owners and it is requirement of the nomination.

4. 
The $40k required to complete the heritage review is funded through the 2016-2017 mid‑year budget review.

5. 
Note that Council Officers have initiated discussions with Heritage Victoria to foster a better collaborative relationship to facilitate the best heritage outcomes for this important site.

6. 
Subject to point 2 occurring (ie. consent of the land owners), that the Group Manager City Development write to both Shayher Group and Future Estate outlining the option available to them to apply for grants under the State Government's Living Heritage Grants Program to support the repair and conservation of 'at risk' heritage places and objects.
Amendment
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that point 2 be amended as follows:

Deleting the words ‘Subject to consent from the land owners’ to continue to progress a submission for the listing of the Pentridge Heritage Precinct on the National Heritage List, commencing with the preparation of a heritage study review, to determine if by today's standards there are any aspects of the site's physical or social history which can be determined as having national heritage significance, noting that the current landowners have indicated that they will not support an application to the National Heritage Register.
Carried

Cr Bolton called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Bolton
Cr Ratnam
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Abboud
Cr Yildiz
Cr Martin
Cr Tapinos
Cr Riley
Cr Davidson
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Irfanli
Total For (7)
Total Against (4)
The substantive motion was carried unanimously


	DCS66/16
Assembly of Councillors Record 1 October 2016 to 31 October 2016 (D16/4312)

	Pursuant to Section 80A of the Local Government Act 1989, an Assembly of Councillors Record must be reported to the next practicable Council meeting and recorded in the minutes.

The Assembly of Councillors Record for the period 1 October 2016 to 31 October 2016 is presented at Attachment 1.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded that Council resolve to receive and note the Assembly of Councillors Record for the period, 1 October 2016 to 31 October 2016 at Attachment 1.
Carried


	DCS67/16
Council Meeting Schedule 2017 (D16/395158)

	The Council Meeting Schedule for the period January to December 2017 has been drafted to enable Council to effectively carry out its functions for the 2017 Council year. 
In addition to the regular monthly meetings, there are a number of other special meetings called for the consideration of a specific report.  These special meetings are listed separately in the recommendation below.

All costs associated with the staging of Council meetings, including venue preparations, are met from allocated budget funds.

	Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Bolton seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To adopt the Council and Urban Planning Committee Meeting Schedule at Attachment 1 for the period January to December 2017 and that the business at the following meetings be limited to consideration of:

a)
Council Meeting 20 February 2017 – Review and Adoption of Councillor Code of Conduct.

b)
Council Meeting 24 April 2017 – Consideration of Proposed Budget. 

c)
Council Meeting 5 June 2017 – Hearing Budget Submissions and Adoption of the Strategic Resource and Council Plans.

d)
Council Meeting 26 June 2017 – Adoption of Budget. 

e)
Council Meeting 25 September 2017 – Consideration of Draft Annual Report.

Carried


	DCS68/16
Review of Councillor Policies (D16/404856)

	At its meeting on 23 November 2016, Council resolved that the following policies by presented at its December 2016 for review:


Councillor information and technology equipment policy


Councillor gifts and hospitality policy


Councillors’ travel, accommodation and personal expenses policy


Councillor support and expenses policy.

This report presents the suite of policies and provides an opportunity for Council to re-endorse or call for review of issues covered in these policies.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
Council resolve to endorse the following policies:
1.
Councillor Information and Technology Equipment Policy, subject to the following change in Section 3.6:
a)
Delete the last 2 lines beginning ‘unless specifically requested by a vote of Council, where the reason for the leave meets the definition of conflict of interest with that person's role as Councillor’.

2.
Councillor Gifts and Hospitality Policy. 
3.
Councillors’ Travel, Accommodation and Personal Expenses Policy.
4.
Councillor support and expense reimbursement policy, subject to the following changes:
a)
The final paragraph in section 5.8 be amended as follows: ‘An annual budget is provided (in the Operational Expenditure items that come to full Council for decision annually) in the Mayor and Councillor budget attendance at seminars, conferences and training.  This budget will allow Councillors to access up to a maximum of $5,000 for relevant professional development and initiatives (as listed above) over the course of a Councillor's elected period (4 years), with an additional $1000 per year for any further seminars, conferences and other training.  Any further expenditure requested should come to Council for approval’.
b)
Section 5.9 in the Councillor support and expense reimbursement policy be amended by deleting the Australian Institute of Company Directors from the list of professional memberships that Council pays for, unless the membership is part of the course. The membership be deleted from the list of professional membership for the subsequent years after completing the course.
Amendment 
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded that –

3.
The Councillors’ Travel, Accommodation and Personal Expenses Policy be amended as follows:
a)
The section titled ‘Attendance by Spouse/Partner at Seminars, Conferences and Civic Functions’ on page 5 be amend section to read: ‘Attendance at any seminar, conference or civic function by a Councillor’s spouse/partner shall be at the expense of the Councillor’. The remainder of the section to be deleted.

Deferred
Cr Tapinos moved that this item be deferred.
Lost
9.12 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.
9.14 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
The amendment was lost

Amendment
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded that –

4.
The Councillors’ Travel, Accommodation and Personal Expenses Policy be amended as follows:
a)
In the section titled ‘Attendance by Spouse/Partner at Seminars, Conferences and Civic Functions’ on page 5, amend the section to read: ‘Attendance at any seminar or conference by a Councillor’s spouse/partner shall be at the expense of the Councillor.’ 
Carried unanimously

The substantive motion was carried


	DCS69/16
Financial Management Report - For the Period Ended 31 October 2016 (D16/395332)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date (YTD) period ending 31 October 2016. 

The Income Statement shows that Council is $13.4 million better than budget. This comprises overall revenues having ended $7.5M (12%) better than budget and overall expenditures having ended $5.9M (11%) less than budget YTD. The revenue surplus includes income from property sales and other Capital income of $4.2M higher than budget and public land contributions of $1.9M higher than budget. These surpluses are pre-committed by legislation or Council resolution and are not available to fund general Council spending. The significant variances are explained in this report.

Council has spent $7.8 million on capital expenditure which is $0.6 million less than budget YTD.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
Council resolves to note the Financial Management Report for the financial year to 31 October 2016.

Carried


GENERAL BUSINESS:

	GB57/16
Moreland United Football Club
Cr Sue Bolton

	The Moreland United Football club has been liaising with council officers for a number of years about the need for an upgrade in their pavilion. The inadequacy of their current facility became more dire once they introduced girls teams into their club, with their current change rooms being inappropriate for girls. This is problematic given the gender and cultural barriers for girls participating in sports such as football.
The club has also grown rapidly and has reached capacity.
The club also subsidises many members and players who are refugees from war-torn countries such as Iraq. The club subsidises the fees and uniforms of refugees and other disadvantaged players.
As well as being a football club. Moreland United also plays a role in building community cohesion.
The club anticipates that a pavilion upgrade would involve consolidating the club’s social rooms into the pavilion. Currently the club’s social rooms are on the opposite side of the oval to the pavilion, which creates a separation between the families/spectators and the players. It is anticipated that a major upgrade of the pavilion which included the social rooms, would mean that the old social rooms could be demolished with that area being returned to open space.

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Receive a report in March 2017 on plans for the refurbishment and upgrade of the Moreland United Football Club’s pavilion, with consideration being given to:

a)
The possibility of it being a partnership between the council and the club.
b)
The club’s offer to make a substantial contribution to the project, in materials and labour.
c)
The potential for the pavilion to serve both the purposes of a sporting club but also a multicultural community centre which could play a role in community cohesion. 

Deferred
Cr Abboud moved that this item be deferred.
Carried


	DCS70/16
Property Valuation Service Contract (D16/403293)

	Council has invited and assessed tenders for the provision of property valuation services.

The initial contract term is for two years to cover 2016 Supplementary Valuations, the 2016 objection process and 2018 revaluation process and related services. 

At the sole discretion of Council, similar contracts may be offered for the 2020 and 2022 valuation periods respectively.
The tender complies with Section 186 of the Local Government Act 1989.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Martin seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To accept the tender from Opteon (Victoria) Pty Ltd Trading as Opteon Property Group  (ABN 73 140 547 600) for the provision of valuation services for a period of two years, with two extension options of 2 years duration each, at Council’s sole discretion.

2.
That the Director Corporate Services be authorised to do all things necessary to execute contracts and any other required documentation.

3.
That all tenderers be advised of Council’s decision in this matter.
4.
That Council calls for a report considering the extent of independence in valuation reviews.

9.53 pm
Cr Kavanagh left the Council Chamber.
9.54 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.
Carried


	DCI61/16
Contract 540T - Drainage Improvements Park Street, Brunswick West (D16/377930)

	Drainage Improvement works along Park Street, Brunswick West between Fleming Street and Gibson Avenue are identified in the 2016-2017 Capital Works Program. The works are required in order to alleviate drainage issues at the Gibson Avenue end of Park Street. 

Council has invited and assessed tenders for the drainage improvement works along Park Street, Brunswick West. The works involve the construction of underground drainage and associated pits and the reconstruction of existing kerb and channel and road pavement along the drainage line.

An advertisement was placed in The Age newspaper on Saturday, 8 October 2016 inviting tenders from contractors to undertake the works. Tenders closed on Wednesday, 2 November 2016, with three tenders being received.

MJ Construction Group Pty Ltd achieved the highest score through the evaluation process. MJ Construction Group Pty Ltd has previously undertaken drainage improvement and road reconstruction works for Moreland City Council and successfully delivered these works to a very good standard.

The budget shortfall for this project can be adequately covered by savings on other projects within the Drainage Pipes and Culverts Capital program. 

	Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Tapinos seconded that -
Council resolves:

1.
To accept the Lump Sum Tender submitted by MJ Construction Group Pty Ltd for the amount of $574,275.00 (excluding GST) plus provisional sum of $207,400.00 (excluding GST) (Total $781,675.00, excluding GST) for Contract 540T – Drainage Improvements Park Street, Brunswick West.

2.
That a contingency amount of $78,165.00 (10%) be allocated to the project, bringing the total expenditure approval for Contract 540T – Drainage Improvements Park Street, Brunswick West to $859,840.00, excluding GST.

3.
That the Director City Infrastructure be authorised to do all things necessary to execute contracts and any other required documentation for these drainage improvement works, including any cost overruns, provided that the overall Drainage Pipes and Culverts budget is not exceeded.

Carried


	DCI62/16
Contract No 527T - Provision of Open Space Landscape and Bushland Services and Management including Design, Materials, Construction and Maintenance Supplies (D16/383408)

	A tender has called for a panel of appropriately experienced and qualified contractors to provide Open Space supplies and services across the municipality. This tender provides a prequalified panel of contractors which is a more efficient way of getting quotes for works as their experience and credentials have already been tested.

An advertisement was placed in The Age newspaper on 10 September 2016 inviting tenders for these specified works. Tenders closed on 6 October 2016, with 55 conforming tenders received.

The panel includes contractors under the following nominated categories:

Landscape assessment, planning design and playground safety consultants.


Supply of landscape materials including horticultural and arboriculture supplies.  


Earthworks.


Supply of advanced trees and other vegetation.


Supply of seed and turf.


Supply of park furniture, fencing and signage fabrication.


Landscape construction for planting, furniture installation and general landscape works including electrical supply and installation of sports field. 


Open Space maintenance. 


Bushland management and maintenance.

Contractors were invited to submit tenders through a public call for all or any part of the tender specification.  These works are currently being contracted under panel Contract 2086 – Provision of Open Space Landscape Design, Materials, Construction and Maintenance Supplies and Services, which expires 27 January 2017.

9.55 pm
Cr Kavanagh returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Tapinos seconded that -
Council resolves:

1.
To award Contract 527T – Provision of Open Space Landscape and Bushland Services and Management Including Design, Materials Construction and Maintenance Supplies to the below panel of contractors for a period of three (3) years, with an option of a further two (2) x one (1) year extensions:

a)
Landscape assessment, planning design and playground safety consultants:

Aspect Studios Pty Ltd

(ABN 11120219561)

Enlocus Pty Ltd

(ABN 74152956075)

Land Design Partnership Pty. Ltd.

(ABN 76189525696)

Merri Creek Management Committee Inc

(ABN 13025599242)

Michael Smith and Associates

(ABN 65742475072)

Pollen Studio

(ABN 99277077498)

Ray Hutchison & Associates Pty Ltd

(ABN 83052403871)

Thompson Berrill Landscape Design Pty Ltd

(ABN 57082033565)

Urbis Pty Ltd

(ABN 50105256228)

b)
Supply of landscape materials including horticultural and arboriculture supplies:

ACW Group Pty Ltd (Arborgreen Pty Ltd)

(ABN 23600197724)

E.E. Muir & Sons Pty Ltd

(ABN 83004524387)

Ecodynamics Pty Ltd

(ABN 59007195244)

Globe Australia

(ABN 75001429714)

Green Turf Pty Ltd

(ABN 71979281062)

Hume Turf & Machinery Pty Ltd

(ABN 14170602450)

Sevron Pty Ltd

(ABN 88515074452)

The Mint Garden Centre Pty Ltd

(ABN 75125501475)

c)
Earthworks:

Chris Chadwick

(ABN 19879935996)

Ecodynamics Pty Ltd

(ABN 59007195244)

Evergreen Civil Pty Ltd

(ABN 67667088791)

Hume Turf & Machinery Pty Ltd

(ABN 14170602450)

Naturelinks Landscape Management Pty Ltd

(ABN 22097146426)

S & J Investments (Australia) Pty Ltd

(ABN 92105107355)

Sevron Pty Ltd

(ABN 88515074452)

d)
Supply of advanced trees and other vegetation:

Arbornet Pty Ltd

(ABN 85892255658)

Australian Ecosysterms Pty Ltd

(ABN 36080253096)

Ecodynamics Pty Ltd

(ABN 59007195244)

Established Tree Transplanters Pty Ltd

(ABN 28005040424)

Green Corp Group Pty Ltd

(ABN 59006483254)

Metropolitan Tree Growers Pty Ltd

(ABN 15082813876)

Speciality Trees

(ABN 79135772315)

Synthemis Pty Ltd

(ABN 12136057960)

The Advanced Tree Company

(ABN 72253376513)

e)
Supply of seed and turf:

Amgrow Australia Pty Ltd

(ABN 22069900456)

Anco Seed & Turf

(ABN 13151500971)

Ecodynamics Pty Ltd

(ABN 59007195244)

Globe Australia

(ABN 75001429714)

Hume Turf & Machinery Pty Ltd

(ABN 14170602450)

Oasis Pacific Pty Ltd t/as Oasis Turf

(ABN 65077581938)

Simplot Partners

(ABN 56089309008)

f)
Supply of park furniture, fencing and signage fabrication:

E. P Draffin Manufacturing

(ABN 23004377913)

Nickelodian Holdings Pty Ltd

(ABN 51087772432)

Supreme Wire Fence & Gate (Aust)

(ABN 41568532751)

Urban Design Group

(ABN 13709164085)

g)
Landscape construction for planting, furniture installation and general landscape works including electrical supply and installation of sports field:

Ecodynamics Pty Ltd

(ABN 59007195244)

Evergreen Civil Pty Ltd

(ABN 67667088791)

IPower (VIC) Pty Ltd

(ABN 48859665056)

Nickelodian Holdings Pty Ltd

(ABN 51087772432)

S & J Investments (Australia) Pty Ltd

(ABN 92105107355)

Sevron Pty Ltd

(ABN 88515074452)

h)
Open Space maintenance:

Ecodynamics Pty Ltd

(ABN 59007195244)

Herbert Group Holdings Pty Ltd

(ABN 80602813454)

Hume Turf & Machinery Pty Ltd

(ABN 14170602450)

Landlinks Environmental Services Pty Ltd

(ABN 53078936151)

Merri Creek Management Committee Inc

(ABN 13025599242)

Nickelodian Holdings Pty Ltd

(ABN 51087772432)

R & N Gray

(ABN 31928254354)

Sevron Pty Ltd

(ABN 88515074452)

i)
Bushland Management and Maintenance:

Acacia Environmental Management Pty Ltd

(ABN 88108191466)

Australian Ecosysterms Pty Ltd

(ABN 36080253096)

Ecodynamics Pty Ltd

(ABN 59007195244)

Haas and Gray Indigenous Horticulture Pty. Ltd.

(ABN 33681411296)

HLM Aust Pty Ltd

(ABN 46605063492)

Merri Creek Management Committee Inc

(ABN 13025599242)

Naturelinks Landscape Management Pty Ltd

(ABN 22097146426)

Practical Ecology Pty Ltd

(ABN 88082911377)

Synthemis Pty Ltd

(ABN 12136057960)

2.
That the Director City Infrastructure be authorised to do all things necessary to execute the contracts and any other required documentation.

3.
That the tenderers be advised of Council’s decision in this matter.

Carried


	Extension of Time

	Cr Abboud moved that the Council meeting be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried


9.56 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.
	GB58/16
Car Stackers Delegation to the Minister of Planning and the development of local policy and laws regarding the use of Car Stackers within the City of Moreland
Cr Lambros Tapinos

	On 16 March 2016 the Mayor of Moreland wrote to the Minister of Planning highlighting Council’s concern following extensive representations made by local residents on the potential noise impacts associated with the use of car stackers. Further, Council requested the Minister review Clause 52.06 of the Victorian Planning Provision or the relevant Australian Standard with a view to specifying new standards for car stackers. Also in the interim that a number of assessment tools be used to assess the noise impacts on nearby residents affected by planning permit applications.
On 21 September 2016, the Executive Director Planning Building and Heritage responded on behalf of the Minister to that letter. He re-iterated that most car stacker systems are located within an apartment building and located below ground level, dampening noise and vibration. Council can include appropriate conditions to mitigate the effects of car stackers during the permit process. Also, local policy can assist in decision making and refer to the need to control noise impacts. In addition all dwellings must comply with the Environment Protection (Residential Noise) Regulations 2008 and any council local laws. 

Planners and Acoustic engineers are utilising different assessment tools depending on their interpretation of what a car stacker is. Some assess it as commercial machinery and use 1 standard, others look at noise generated within the building and not on the impact on nearby residents, or the Noise Regulations do not cover their use by definition. There is general confusion about which or combination of tools or regulations should be used to assess car stackers.  

Following on from planning permit applications lodged with council for 13-15 Cummings Street, Brunswick West which included a 3 level multi car stacker to meet parking requirements, it has been established that there is either no regulations which pertain directly to car stackers in residential areas or confusion as to which assessment tools should be utilised to assess their impact on nearby residents. 

3 Applications have been made, 1 lapsed and 2 have been to the Urban Planning Committee for approval. The first was refused by the Urban Planning Committee, went to VCAT and was refused following a case mounted by resident objectors. In January 2016 the application was re-lodged with changes requested by VCAT plus a more comprehensive Acoustic Report but with the car stacker still located outside the building at ground level With further noise abatement requirements this matter was considered by the Urban Planning Committee on 16 October 2016 and passed on a split vote of 3 to 2, with both Ward Councillors voting against. 
Following this decision, the resident objectors lodged an appeal with VCAT on 14 November 2016, with a hearing scheduled to take place on 17 July 2017, primarily to do with the use and placement of the car stacker and its impact on nearby residents.

This development application is seen by planners, developers and residents as a precedent given its location in a Residential Growth Zone but well away from a major road in a quiet residential area and the use of a multilevel car stacker above ground in the open. Many more similar applications will follow with huge impacts on affected nearby residents unless appropriate regulations as to their use are put in place.

	Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Bolton seconded that -
Council resolves that a report be presented to Council about the following matters:
1.
Considering development of a local policy and laws applicable to the use and operation of car stackers with the City of Moreland and their effect on Moreland residents, with all car stackers being totally located inside any building and below ground level. 

2.
Considering new regulations specifically for the use of car stackers in residential developments, and commercial premises where nearby residents are affected, and 

3.
Clarification on the appropriateness of other regulations applicable to the use, maintenance, and health and safety of car stackers pertaining to users and nearby affected residents.

4.
Consideration of the benefits of a delegation to the Minister of Planning comprising of the Mayor, Helen Davidson, 2 councillors, 2 representatives of the Car Stacker Objectors, a representative of the Brunswick Residents Network, and Council Officers, to advocate on this matter.

5.
Reviewing the works with nearby municipalities in the development of such local policies and laws where the impact of car stackers is occurring. 

10.06 pm
Cr Abboud left the Council Chamber.
Carried


	Adjournment of Meeting

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Martin seconded that Council resolve that Standing Orders be suspended.

The Council meeting was adjourned at 10.07 pm.
Carried


	Resumption of Meeting

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that Council resolve that Standing Orders be resumed.

The Council meeting was resumed at 10.20 pm with all Councillors present.
Carried


Notices of Motion:
	NOM65/16
Sporting Club Leases (D16/405868)

	Council resolves to receive a report to the February or March 2017 Council meeting outlining the current situation in regards to leases. In particular the report needs to indicate how many leases are currently in 'holdover' and a timeline for the elimination of this situation. Furthermore the report should outline if extra resources are required to remedy the current situation.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Tapinos seconded that -
Council resolves to receive a report to the February or March 2017 Council meeting outlining the current situation in regards to leases. In particular the report needs to indicate how many leases are currently in 'holdover' and a timeline for the elimination of this situation. Furthermore the report should outline if extra resources are required to remedy the current situation.

Carried


	NOM66/16
Bowling and Tennis Club Leases (D16/405873)

	At a meeting held on 11 February 2015 (DCS11/15), Council resolved to limit the proposed lease increases on the bowling clubs located within Moreland.  Later Council resolved to limit the increases on tennis clubs.
Since that time I have been further lobbied by bowling and tennis clubs (and particularly by Glenroy Bowls Club) that even these adjusted increases replacing a great financial burden on these clubs.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Tapinos seconded that Council resolves to receive a report to the February or March 2017 Council meeting outlining both the current cost increases and the projected increases for every bowling and tennis club within the municipality.
Carried


	NOM67/16
Public Place Recycling Collection (D16/405885)

	Recycling of co-mingled waste plays a substantial role in the diversion of waste from landfill. Not only does it reduce tonnage and cost of waste to landfill but also plays a vital role in reducing the negative environmental effects such as deforestation, mining of natural resources and greenhouse gas emissions.
According to the state government's 'Know your Council' website 45.12% of Moreland's kerbside collection waste was diverted from landfill in the 2015-2016 financial year. Many residents have expressed a desire to see this number extended to waste collected in our parks and local shopping strips across the municipality.

	Cr Martin moved, Cr Riley seconded that -
Council resolves to:
1.
Call for a report to be received at or prior to the March 2017 Council meeting into the current number of recycling bins along shopping strips and public parks in the city. The report must include:

a)
The feasibility of increasing the number of recycling bins particularly in parks and the implications of this on the 2014-2017 Waste and Litter Strategy's goal of achieving a more sustainable and liveable city.

b)
Advice on the effectiveness of additional initiatives in terms of recycling such as the City of Sydney's recent reverse vending machine trial to achieve a more sustainable and liveable city in line with the goals of the Waste and Litter Strategy.

c)
The current process to deal with contamination in recycling bins and opportunities to drive behaviour change to reduce this rate.

d)
Progress on the Sydney Road recycling bin trial.

Carried


	NOM68/16
Outsourcing (D16/405895)

	Council has recently outsourced IT support for Councillors. Because it was a small contract, Council was not required to undergo a competitive tendering process nor was the matter required to be brought before the Council.
When parts of our public services are contracted out, there can be a loss of knowledge, skills and experience that public sector workers have acquired over many years. Integration within and across different parts of the Council can also be lost.
When public services are privatised, it can be difficult to get them back. While jobs weren’t lost with this particular outsourcing, it could become a precedent for contracting out further services.

	Cr Bolton withdrew NOM68/16 Outsourcing.


GENERAL BUSINESS:

	GB59/16
Letter to VicRoads to review safety on Box Forest and Sydney Road
Cr Ali Irfanli

	Sydney Road is a critical north south arterial road within Moreland. Arterial roads perform an important function within the overall transport network. Sydney Road near Box Forest Road carries around 25,000 vehicles per day in each direction (VicRoads data from 2015), with approximately 10% of this traffic being commercial vehicles (trucks). Currently during critical times of the day, vehicles turning right into Box Forest Road from Sydney Road overflow from the right turn lane and impact the through traffic on this critical arterial road. 

In addition to impacting the efficient flow of traffic on Sydney Road, the turning traffic blocks the right hand through lane in a 70 km/hr zone which is potentially dangerous. There have been a number of accidents in this location. To address this safety issue, I call on VicRoads to review the operation of the turning lane and intersection.

	Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Bolton seconded that -
Council resolves: 

1. 
To write a letter to VicRoads to highlight the dangerous traffic situation on Sydney Road near the Box Forest Road intersection and request that they review the operation of the turning lane and intersection. The letter should describe the issue caused by cars travelling southbound on Sydney Road, trying to turn into Box Forest Road, are banking up and spilling over onto Sydney Road’s through traffic which is travelling at 70 km/hr which is causing a potentially dangerous situation. 
2. 
That as part of the letter, a meeting on site with the appropriate VicRoads officers to review the operation of the turning lane and intersection, and that any meeting organised is to include the Mayor and all North East Ward Councillors.

Carried


	GB60/16
Masterplan for Charles Mutton Reserve
Cr Ali Irfanli

	Charles Mutton Reserve is a strategically located community reserve in the heart of Fawkner spanning across approximately 15 hectares of land. It has two football and cricket ovals, an athletics track, tennis courts, lawn bowl greens and a playground all of which are in a tired condition and in need of repair. It is one of the busiest reserves in Moreland and is centrally located neighbouring Fawkner Primary School and within close proximity to public transport, Merri Creek, multiple shopping strips and short walk from neighbouring North Coburg. Over the next few years Mutton Reserve has a number of budgeted projects which include but limited to: Public Toilets 2017-2018 - $180,000 Athletics building 2019-2020 - $120,000 Pavilion 2020-2021 - $760,000 Tennis building 2022-2023 - $96,600 And in this year’s Mayoral speech we also heard of State Government funding to add Netball Courts to Mutton Reserve. 

This mix of projects combined with the size of council land presents a unique opportunity to oversee the upcoming development with a masterplan for the area. Not only should this masterplan tie together and capture the sporting opportunities, it should also address key social concerns within Fawkner to ensure we underpin the success of the next generation of locals. 

The 2013 report published by the Globalism Research Centre at RMIT University described the biggest concern for the future in Fawkner being ‘the potential for elements of ‘ghettoization’ due to existing social-economic disadvantage and potential marginalization of the growing Muslim community.’ It is not hard to see some of the social pressures within Fawkner. The 2011 ABS Census data shows that the Median Household income in Moreland is $1,215 where as it is only $877 in Fawkner. 

The proportion of residents with University qualifications in Moreland is 27.7% compared to 13.1% in Fawkner. When compared to the rest of Moreland, Fawkner residents were less likely to agree with the statement ‘Cultural diversity enriches community life’, yet Fawkner is home to a much larger migrant community. Social cohesion is a key priority for this area. A Charles Mutton Reserve masterplan presents as a unique opportunity to activate community sprit through sport and community facilities.

	Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Abboud seconded that -
Council resolves to receive a report into the development of a masterplan for Charles Mutton Reserve and provides indicative costings for the delivery of a community precinct which could incorporate: 

1.
Establishment of a sporting hub in Fawkner to be utilised by the local football, cricket, tennis and future netball clubs 
2.
Development of a home for a community shed 

3.
Establishing a community garden 

4.
Community facilities and function rooms 

5.
Construction of public toilets, public barbecues and public parks 

6.
Measures to activate the area and foster social cohesion.

Carried


	Extension of Time

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Riley seconded that the Council meeting be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried


URGENT CONFIDENTIAL GENERAL BUSINESS:

Cr Davidson foreshadowed an Urgent Confidential General Business Item, Land, Fawkner.
	GB61/16
Initiatives and support provided to LGBTIQ people by Council supported clubs and sporting codes
Cr Mark Riley

	Many young people across the Victorian community are developing and growing, and as they approach their adult lives many are realising their sexual identity as they reach their full potential. It’s well recognised that heterosexuality is the prevailing culture in many homes, schools and social settings where young people interact. However, it is also well known that more than 1 in ten young people do not identify as heterosexual. With an estimated population in Moreland at 163,000 (in 2015) this indicates that there are in excess of 16,000 lesbian, gay, transgender, bisexual, intersex and queer (LGBTIQ) identifying people living, playing, learning, working, socialising and more, in our city. Many thousands of these are not of adult age. Proud2Play Inc., a recently formed organisation to address issues pertaining to LGBTIQ people in the sports arena, observes that, 

… within Australian society, but more importantly, evidence based research shows the need for work in this area for young LGBTIQ people. There have been a variety of research projects undertaken within Australia, that documents the experiences of the LGBTQI community within sporting environments, including Physical Education in schools. 

One international study showed for example, that 73% of young lesbian, gay men and bisexual people felt unsafe and not welcome when participating in sport. (Symons, et al. Out in the fields, 2015) An Australian three-year funded study by the Australian Research Council funding project explored how junior sports clubs in Victoria managed and responded to diversity. Initial findings suggest that conversations and considerations of sexuality are absent within junior sporting clubs. Key messages from research cited by Proud2Play includes:

the inability to be ‘out’ in sporting environments, discriminatory and homophobic language, and limited understandings of the needs of LGBTQI athletes. (Proud2Play Inc Research webpage, (Access 2016, December 3) Retrieved from http://www.proud2play.org.au/research) Proud2Play Inc. is currently based in Moreland City.

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that -
Council resolves that a report be prepared outlining the current levels of support and any initiatives provided by MCC supported clubs and sporting codes for young LGBTIQ people. The report should also examine the efficacy for instituting a diversity initiative which would support the development of safe and welcoming cultures for LGBTIQ people within clubs, similar to the initiative implemented by Council to facilitate the inclusion of women and girls in sport across our municipality. That the report be produced with sufficient time to allow consideration in the Council Plan process.

Carried


	GB62/16
Unused or under-utilised land and buildings in the municipality
Cr Natalie Abboud

	Council owns land and facilities throughout the city. With a rapidly growing city and ever increasing demands of Council resources, it is important that we are using our facilities in a productive way to the maximum benefit of the community. It is also important that Council is fully aware of its assets as it considers its strategic goals for the next four years and how best to use current resources to deliver community services and spaces. This resolution seeks to identify current land and buildings that Council is not currently utilising - this includes vacant land and buildings and facilities that are either in very limited use or are not available for community use.

	Cr Abboud moved, Cr Tapinos seconded that Council resolves to receive a report detailing any unused or under-utilised Council owned land and buildings across the city. These include vacant land and buildings that are in limited use or are not currently in community use.
Carried


	GB63/16
Barking Dog fines
Cr Lambros Tapinos

	Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Riley seconded that Council write a letter to the State Government and all local state members of parliament seeking they review the set fine of $155.46 associated with barking dogs and allow Councils the ability to set their own penalties by creating local laws, particularly allowing for a greater penalty for repeat offenders.

Carried


Notice of Rescission:
Nil.  
	URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS: 

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that Council resolve that the Urgent Business Council reports:

· DCS72/16 Moreland City Band Security Improvements (D16/412622); and

· Confidential item DCS71/16 Land, Brunswick West (D16/413611)

be admitted for consideration because it relates to matters that has arisen since the distribution of the agenda and cannot safely or conveniently be deferred to the next Council meeting.

Carried


Urgent Reports:
	DCS72/16
Moreland City Band Security Improvements (D16/412622)

	At the September 2016 meeting, Council resolved to receive a report outlining possible assistance to the Moreland City Band with regards to improving the security of their premises at 16-20 Cross Street, Brunswick (GB42/16).

At a further meeting held on 23 November 2016 (DSD35/16) Council resolved that Property Services staff meet with Moreland City Band before Christmas to resolve a simple, cost‑effective solution and report back to the December 2016 Council meeting for approval to improve security at the Moreland Band Hall premises.

On 1 December 2016, Property Services officers met with Moreland City Band representatives to discuss their issues with security at the site.

This report outlines the options available in order to improve security of the Moreland City Band premises and recommends the installation of electronic key pads as the most appropriate security option.  It is also recommended that the installation of the key pads be paid for by the Band in accordance with their lease agreement with Council.

This project could be referred to the quick response grants program for a grant of up to $1,000 if the Board requires financial assistance.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To support the implementation and installation of electronic vandal resistant key pads at doors to spaces 1, 2 and 3 (as in Attachment 1) at the Moreland City Band premises at 16-20 Cross Street, Brunswick.

2.
That the Moreland City Band pay for the implementation costs in accordance with their lease with Council.

Carried


Confidential Business:  
	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Riley seconded that -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989 this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider these reports:

(
DSD39/16 Annual Report to Council Contract 1866 (2) Aquatic and Leisure Services Performance Report 2015-2016 (D16/351551) because it relates to contractual matters.
(
DCS71/16 Land, Brunswick West (D16/413611) because it relates to contractual matters. 

Carried


The Council Meeting was closed to the public at 11.07 pm.

OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC
	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Riley seconded that the Council Meeting be open to the public.
Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 11.29 pm.

The meeting closed at 11.29 pm.

Confirmed

Cr Helen Davidson
MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 7 December 2016 (D16/420759)
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